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Metropolitan King County Council

As Reported by the Budget & Fiscal Management Committee

	Agenda Item No.:
	
	
	Date:
	September 1, 2004

	Proposed No.:
	2004-0379
	
	Prepared By:
	Peggy Dorothy


REVISED STAFF REPORT

The Budget and Fiscal Management Committee considered this legislation at its meeting on September 1, 2004.  The Committee approved a technical amendment that would correct a drafting error.  The proposed substitute now correctly states that the requested appropriation of $2,646,576 and 6.00 FTEs for the solid waste operating budget would come from the solid waste operating fund, Fund 4040, not the solid waste construction fund.  Revenue supporting this appropriation will come from tip fees, not from the construction fund.  The Committee then reported the substitute to the council with a “Do Pass Substitute” recommendation.

SUBJECT:
Proposed Ordinance 2004-0379 would make a supplemental appropriation of $2,646,576 and 6.00 FTEs to the solid waste operating fund and $85,000 to the solid waste construction fund.
SUMMARY:
	Summary of Changes 

Fund 4040 – Solid Waste Operating Fund

	
	2004 Adopted
	Supplemental Request 
	2004 with Supplemental
	Percentage Change

	Expenditures
	$86,024,853
	$2,646,576
	$88,671,429
	3%

	FTEs
	377.43
	6.00
	383.43
	1.5%

	TLTs
	5.00
	0
	5.00
	0%


	Summary of Changes 

Fund 3901 – Solid Waste Construction Fund

	
	2004 Adopted 
	Supplemental Request 
	2004 with Supplemental
	Percentage Change

	Expenditures
	$4,430,633*
	$85,000
	$2,781,633
	2%


*Includes the supplemental appropriation for the Houghton Transfer Station capital improvement project approved by the council on August 30, 2004.
The 2004 adopted solid waste operating budget totaled $86,524,853 and 377.43 FTEs.  The adopted budget contained several provisos, one of which restricted expenditure of $500,000 in the operating budget.  The proviso on the $500,000 was vetoed, and the funds reverted to fund balance, leaving the total 2004 operating budget at $86,024,853.  In addition, FTE authority for 16.00 FTEs was granted for 2004 but was only funded for the first six months of the year.  The council directed the executive to return for supplemental appropriation authority if circumstances required a full year of funding for these positions.  
Proposed Ordinance 2004-0379 addresses these two outstanding issues, and requests additional funding and staffing due to increased business at the county’s solid waste utility.
BACKGROUND:  In 2003, the executive proposed significant changes to the operations of the solid waste division.  The proposed changes were transmitted to the council in two pieces of legislation.  The first was Proposed Ordinance 2003-0459, known as the Solid Waste Omnibus Ordinance (solid waste omnibus).  The second was Proposed Ordinance 2003-0462, the proposed 2004 budget.  
In the solid waste omnibus, the executive sought to:
· Reduce the hours of operation at transfer stations, by shifting authority for setting hours of operation to the executive.
· Increase the Regional Direct Fee paid by private haulers who bypass county transfer stations and deliver solid waste directly to the Cedar Hills landfill from $59.50 to $69.50. 
2004 Budget:  The executive’s proposed budget reflected these changes as follows:

· Reduced solid waste staffing by 86.95 FTEs, 27.76 FTEs of which were cuts resulting from the executive’s plan to reduce hours of operation at transfer stations.
· Requested reinstatement and funding for the first six months of 2004 for 33.09 FTEs.  The positions reflected in these FTEs were filled, subject to lay off notices effective on June 30, 2004.  The proposed budget would fund these FTEs through the scheduled date of the layoffs.

· Requested funding for the second six months of 2004 for 14.00 of the reinstated 33.09 FTEs.  These FTEs were requested to handle anticipated increases in tonnage redirected from private facilities to county transfer stations as a result of the regional direct fee increase.  

In the adopted budget, the council approved the reduction of 86.95 FTEs in the solid waste operating budget.  The council made changes to the executive’s proposal to reinstate a portion of these FTEs as follows:

Table 1

Comparison of Proposed FTE Reductions with 

Adopted FTE Reductions
	
	Staffing Reductions
	Reinstated for Transition
	Timing
	Funding

	Proposed Budget
	86.95 FTEs
	33.09
	1/1/04 – 6/30/04
	$1,975,120*



	
	
	14.00
	6/30/04 – 12/30/04
	

	Adopted Budget
	86.95 FTEs
	16.00
	1/1/04 – 6/30/04
	$791,700

	Percentage Change
	0
	48%
	50%
	40%


*$1,164,250 for salaries and transition costs + $810,870 in revenue-backed expenditures for redirected regional direct tonnage)
The reasons for the changes adopted by the council were: 

· All of the employees in the 33.09 FTEs slated for reinstatement except for 16 had been placed in new positions at the time of the council’s budget deliberations; and 

· The council decided not fund FTEs to staff estimated increases in tonnage at the county’s transfer stations based on the uncertainty at the time whether the regional direct fee would be increased as proposed.  The council advised the executive to seek supplemental appropriations once the decision was made on the regional direct fee and once the anticipated increases in redirected tonnage actually materialized.
The 2004 adopted budget also included several provisos, one of which would restrict the solid waste division from spending $500,000 until the council approved by ordinance a plan to divert solid waste tonnage from over-utilized to under-utilized transfer stations.  The executive vetoed the proviso, and the funds returned to fund balance.
Solid waste omnibus: In December, 2003, the council adopted the solid waste omnibus with the regional direct fee increase and the transition of authority to the executive to set transfer station hours of operation.

In April 2004, the executive reduced hours of operation at county transfer stations.  The largest changes were closing the Vashon and Enumclaw transfer stations two weekdays per week and changing the closing time of the Factoria Transfer Station from 11:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m.  Because of community feedback, the executive has since changed the closing time at Factoria to 7:00 p.m.

The executive has also agreed to allow commercial haulers limited access to the Vashon and Enumclaw Transfer Stations on the two days a week that they are closed.  For four hours on each of these “closed” days, commercial haulers can access these transfer stations to empty their trucks.  

As anticipated from the increase in the regional direct fee, Waste Management and Rabanco have redirected the waste they previously transported directly to Cedar Hills.  They now take this waste to county transfer stations, primarily the Bow Lake and Factoria Transfer Stations.  To help handle the redirected tonnage, the Bow Lake Transfer Station is operating 22 hours a day during the week, and nine hours a day on the weekends.   

ANALYSIS:
Solid Waste Operating
Sec. 95
$2,646,576
6.00 FTEs

The executive’s appropriation request would add 6.00 FTEs to the solid waste operating budget and fund a total of 24.00 FTEs for the second six months of 2004.  The revenue for these FTEs would come from tip fees collected at county solid waste transfer stations. 
The executive’s appropriation request is based on the added hours of operation at the county’s transfer stations, an estimated 18% increase in tonnage received at county transfer stations, and an overall 4% (35,000 tons) increase in tonnage being disposed of in the Cedar Hills landfill.  Tonnage received at the Factoria Transfer Station has increased by 36% and the Bow Lake Station has experienced a 53% increase over last year.  On the other end of the scale, the Houghton Transfer Station has experienced a 2% increase, as has the Algona Transfer Station.  Most of the increase at the transfer stations is due to tonnage being redirected as a result of the larger regional direct fee.  The increase of tonnage overall is being attributed to improving regional economic conditions.
The increased workload at the county’s facilities is leading to an increased need for transfer station staff and truck drivers.  At the same time, the division is receiving more revenue from tip fees and other business-related fees.
Executive staff advises that the division has already extended the layoff period for the laid off transfer station operators and truck drivers from June 30, to December 31, 2004.  Executive staff advises that the division is currently paying these employees, but will not have the funds to do so until the end of the year.  They have not exceeded the overall appropriation authority by paying these wages, but will need additional funding to pay through the end of the year.

Details of the requested supplemental appropriations are as follows:

	Addition 
	
$2,182,854     
	4.22 FTEs


The executive requests 4.22 FTEs and related funding of $2,182,854 to increase transfer station operator and truck driver staffing.  Most of this increase is due to increased tonnage coming into the system and revisions in the anticipated hours of operation at county transfer stations.  
· $488,227 and 3.20 FTEs are requested for increased work load due to an increase of 35,000 tons of solid waste expected into the county’s solid waste system for disposal.  
Table 2

Staff Requests Related to Overall Tonnage Increases
	
	Current 
	Requested FTEs
	Requested Funding
	Percentage Change

	Transfer Station Operators
	43.55
	0.68
	$20,722
	1.6%

	Truck Drivers
	54.3
	2.52
	$95,455
	4.6%

	Landfill Reserve Fund Transfer
	$10,151,650
	N/A
	$372,050
	3.6%


These requests are based on staffing models used by the Solid Waste Division in staffing transfer stations.
· Transfer Station Operators
The main drivers of the Transfer Station Operator (TSO) staffing model are tonnage and transactions.  Individual facility limitations and special events such as community clean ups, construction projects, etc., are also factored in.  The model lists each site by day and whether tons or transactions are the main staffing driver for that specific day.   Additionally site activity is monitored on an hourly basis to look for patterns that would indicate needs or opportunities for staffing changes or adjustments.   

Currently, all sites have a minimum or core staffing level of two transfer station operators.  Tonnage is the main driver on weekdays with a system-wide average of 14 tons per TSO per hour.  This is known as the “sustained” tonnage level.  A site may have an hour or two of activity that peaks well beyond the sustained level.  If such peaks occur for 2 to 4 hours on a regular basis, the division will evaluate the need for more staff to ensure a safe and effective service and staffing level.

· Truck Drivers

The staffing model to determine truck driver staffing needs uses inputs that vary by transfer station.  Key variables include trip times from each transfer station to Cedar Hills, the change in tonnage at each transfer station, and average tons/load (which varies somewhat by transfer station).  The estimate of additional truck driver staffing for the supplemental budget is from the truck driver staffing model, based on current estimates of additional tonnage at each transfer station.

 

This overall increase in tonnage has been linked to improving regional economic conditions.  It is possible that these conditions could change in the future, making a permanent increase in staffing unnecessary.  However, with the additional increases in tonnage being experienced at county transfer facilities, an addition of 3.2 FTEs does not appear to be unreasonable.
In addition to the FTEs and related funding, $372,050 will need to be paid into the landfill reserve fund due to the additional 35,000 tons into the system.  The landfill reserve fund contains financial reserves that support capital expenditures for new area development and closure projects at the Cedar Hills landfill, as well as reserves to fund post-closure maintenance costs after the landfill close. The funding source is a monthly transfer from the operating fund based on an annual landfill reserve fund contribution per ton of disposal at Cedar Hills.  
The contribution is set so that the reserves and accumulated interest will be equal to expenditures for landfill capital costs and post-closure maintenance.  The amount is adjusted annually, and this year the transfer is $10.63 per ton.  An increase in disposal of 35,000 tons results in additional fund transfers totaling $372,050.
· $1,613,564 and 16.36 FTEs are requested to handle increased tonnage and hours of operation due to redirection of regional direct tonnage.  The increase in the regional direct fee has resulted in increased use of county transfer stations by Waste Management, particularly the Bow Lake Transfer Station.  Use of the Bow Lake station has increased by 53% from last year and use of the Factoria station has increased by 36%.  To handle the additional use, the executive has agreed to keep the Bow Lake Transfer Station open 24 hours a day, and has agreed to keep the Factoria Transfer Station open until 7:00 p.m. at night.
The executive requests the following FTEs to handle the increase in tonnage and transportation and to staff the Bow Lake Transfer Station 24 hours per day:

Table 2

Staff Requests Related to Regional Direct Fee Increase
	
	Current 
	Requested FTEs
	Percentage Change
	Requested Funding

	Transfer Station Operators
	43.55
	4.88
	11%
	$148,714

	Scale Operators
	29.63
	3.00
	10%
	$103,194

	Truck Drivers
	54.30
	7.48
	13.8%
	$283,335

	Supervisor
	2.00
	1.00
	50%
	$48,321

	Total
	377.43
	16.36
	4.3%
	$583,564


The executive is also requesting increased appropriation authority to pay for additional costs (unrelated to staffing) in connection with the increase in tonnage.  These costs include additional diesel, automotive supplies, shop costs and equipment rentals.  The costs associated with the diesel fuel include the additional fuel needed for additional transport of tonnage to the landfill plus overall price increases for fuel.  The total costs in addition to staffing costs total $1,030,000.
· $81,063 and 2.66 FTEs are requested to cover staffing for more transfer station hours than originally planned.  The 2004 budget was based on the assumption that the county’s two rural transfer stations – Enumclaw and Vashon – would be closed two days per week and that there would be reduced hours of operation at the county’s other transfer stations.  
In implementing the changed hours of operation at the county’s rural transfer station, the executive agreed to allow limited access to the transfer stations to commercial haulers during the days that the stations were to be closed.  There will be limited commercial access to “closed” rural transfer stations for four hours during each day the station is scheduled to be closed.  In order to allow this limited access, the executive is requesting limited staffing (one staff person) to be at the rural stations during the hours of limited commercial access.  This staffing is requested for safety and public health reasons.  The staff person will be present should an employee of the commercial haulers need help or experience an accident while in the transfer station.  The staffing will allow the county to keep an eye on the use of the stations during “closed” hours, to prevent illegal dumping or potential health and safety violations.
REASONABLENESS

This request for supplemental appropriations to meet the staffing needs for increased business at the county’s solid waste facilities would appear to be a reasonable business decision.  This supplemental appropriation request was, in fact, anticipated at the time the council adopted the 2004 budget.

	Addition 
	
$0     
	1.78 FTEs


· 1.78 FTEs are requested to staff the household hazardous waste collection at the Factoria Transfer Station.  Household hazardous waste collection has been operated at the Factoria Transfer Station as a pilot project.  Expenditure authority is included in the 2004 budget using revenue from the Local Hazardous Waste Management Program for contracted services.  FTE authority was not included in the 2004 budget.  The program has been very popular with community residents, so the executive has made the program permanent, and is seeking FTE authority for the staff required to run the program.
REASONABLENESS

A business decision by the council to make a popular, revenue-backed program permanent would appear to be a reasonable business decision.

	Addition 
	
$463,722     
	0 FTEs


The executive has requested supplemental appropriations authority for expenditures in the net amount of $463,722.
$310,000 is requested to pay for legal services.  In March, 2004, Rabanco filed a lawsuit challenging the increase to the regional direct fee, the county’s municipal solid waste flow control ordinance, and other issues.  The county hired the Foster, Pepper law firm to assist in representing the county in the lawsuit.  The legal process is anticipated to continue until at least November 2004.  

The executive is seeking funding for legal service in the Rabanco lawsuit as follows: 
	Legal Costs from Rabanco Lawsuit

	2004 Budget for Legal Services
	$250,000

	Spent/billed through May, 2004
	(160,000)

	Projected costs through December, 2004
	(400,000)

	Supplemental Request
	310,000


The $160,000 spent through May involved lengthy and voluminous discovery responses.  There were several court hearings as well.  The trial in this case is scheduled for November, and the attorneys will need to complete discovery and prepare for trial in the remaining months of the year.  The request for $400,000 in legal costs to prepare for trial is probably not unreasonable.
· $500,000 is requested to reinstate funds in the operating fund.  In the adopted 2004 budget, $500,000 was subject to a proviso restricting expenditure of the funds until the council approved by ordinance a plan to divert solid waste tonnage from over-utilized to under-utilized transfer stations.  The executive vetoed the proviso and the appropriation reverted to fund balance.  
The executive also stated in his veto letter that the solid waste operating budget cannot sustain a $500,000 restriction or loss of funding and still meet the commitments incorporated in the adopted budget.  Despite his veto, the executive completed the report required by the proviso and sent it to the council on June 4, 2004.
There are no additional expenditures in the 2004 budget that would be funded by the reinstatement of the $500,000 as requested.  If the council were to decide not to reinstate the $500,000, the division would be required to make $500,000 of cuts in their operating budget.

· ($346,278) has been achieved in savings in connection with 2004 debt service.  In the 2004 adopted financial plan, the executive estimated debt service costs in 2004 of $6,598,522.  In the fall of 2003, a number of bonds issued on behalf of the solid waste division were refinanced to take advantage of lower interest rates.  The resulting decrease in the estimated costs of debt service with regard to the new bonds is $346,278.  
REASONABLENESS

Supplemental appropriations to pay for unanticipated legal costs and to reinstate funding that was subject to a proviso, especially when offset by debt service savings, would constitute a reasonable business decision.
Solid Waste Construction Fund
Sec. 122

$85,000
· $85,000 is requested for additional work to be done on the Algona Transfer Station for Project 013060 making safety improvements to the Algona Transfer Station.  The safety improvements included in the project were construction of a new scalehouse, replacement of scales, standby generator, fence repairs, hose bibs, and a recycling area.  Construction started and is anticipated to be complete in 2004.  The total project cost before the supplemental appropriation is estimated at $1,736,000.  
The requested $85,000 would pay for the construction of a second outbound scale at the transfer station.  The second scale would be for the use of commercial haulers and would improve traffic flow, reduce commercial transaction times, and would separate large collection vehicles from passenger vehicles using the facility.  
REASONABLENESS

Adoption by the council of an increase of less than 5% of the total project cost to provide for more efficient and safer traffic in the transfer station would constitute reasonable budget and policy decisions.
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